NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

6 FEBRUARY 2004
NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:55 a.m., Friday, February 6, 2004
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Dave Baland at 8:55 a.m., Friday, February 6, 2004.  Board members present were: Dave Baland, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, James Miyagishima, and Brian Quintana.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator, and Carolyn Vick, Student Services Manager.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Katherine Ingold – Stated that it is good to be here and always good to see the staff and her fellow Regents.  During this last month she had the privilege of watching one of our former students be recognized by a charity group.  A great deal of money was raised by this charity group and was presented to this student’s family during a charity tea.  The funds will be used to pay for advanced medical care for the former student.  She felt that the generosity speaks very highly of our community.  She stated that Superintendent Jennings was also in attendance at the charity tea.  
Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he just returned from Washington D.C. where he attended a student seminar and annual lobbying trek with the NFB.  Last Friday they had the grand opening of their new research and training institute.  The NFB is currently working on two projects that are exciting.  One is a science camp for blind students in conjunction with NASA.  It wasn’t clear if the science camp would be held at the institute or if it will be held at NASA in Florida.  The other thing that NFB is working on is the development of a pocket reader.  Stated that while in D.C. he was involved in lobbying for three issues.  The one that affects students the most is an amendment to the Higher Education Act which will provide more clarity to disabled student services offices at university on the accommodations that they provide to disabled students.  At the present, universities have a “one size fits all” type of service that does not meet the needs of all students.  The lobbying efforts were pretty successful.   
Dave Baland – Welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He stated that they had a very enjoyable flight down this morning for the meeting.  Stated that he received a nice letter from Regent Quintana regarding his graduation from college and the Board’s recognition of his accomplishment.  He read the letter to the Board and attendees.  
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that she has completed her final board confirmation process with the State of New Mexico.  She thanked Senator Duran for her work during the confirmation.  She did an excellent job.  She congratulated Dr. Jackie Wood for the publication of an article on the APH website regarding New Mexico’s program to prepare Teachers of the Visually Impaired (TVI) through New Mexico State University.  She congratulated our NMSVH wrestling team and cheerleaders for the excellent job that they did in Louisiana representing our school.  She stated that she knows that the wrestling team has been working hard and has been taking advantage of wrestling opportunities around the state.  She congratulated Coach Kameron Maurer and the athletes.  She stated that she recently attended the staff birthday party and department recognition.  Mr. Jerry Gililland was also recognized on the occasion of his retirement from NMSVH.  She complimented everyone who is responsible for organizing these staff celebration events.  They have been very beneficial to the morale of our staff.     
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he is glad to see everyone.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no members of the public present for input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no changes to the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)  

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of December 18, 2003.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  Alicia McAninch stated that the discussion regarding NM-AER reflected on page 10 of the presented minutes contains an incorrect date.  The minutes reflect that the NM-AER conference will be held on February 20.  The minutes should read that the NM-AER conference is scheduled for February 26, 27, 2004.  John Williams indicated that the minutes will be amended to reflect the correct date.  There were no other questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 18, 2003 as corrected.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to what is contained in her Superintendent’s Report she would like to thank Regent Ingold for inviting her to the charity tea to participate in the recognition of and presentation to our former student.  It was a wonderful event.  Thanked Regent McAninch for her participation in the staff recognition events held on the campus.  Her attendance means a great deal to the staff.  She stated that the department directors and staff who work directly under the supervision of the Superintendent were recognized during this past event.  She was unable to recognize Linda Lyle during the event since she works out of Albuquerque.  Superintendent Jennings presented a recognition certificate to Linda Lyle and expressed her appreciation for her hard work and dedication.  Alicia McAninch asked if the Superintendent was able to reschedule a meeting with the new State of New Mexico Secretary of Education.  Superintendent Jennings stated that John Williams is continuing to work on a meeting date that will fit into the Secretary of Education’s schedule.  Alicia McAninch asked for an update on the Watkins Education Center (WEC) renovations and an estimate on when the library will move back into WEC.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the WEC project is on schedule to complete sometime in February.  We are planning on moving the library as soon as the WEC is available.  She stated that during a recent faculty meeting the teachers expressed that they would like to stay where they are currently located until the finish of the school year.  The only classroom that will be moved back into WEC before the end of the school year will be the technology and science classroom.  That class is currently housed in Ditzler Auditorium and will need to be moved before the end of the year because Ditzler Auditorium will be needed for graduation.  Retha Coburn stated that the project is going very well and everyone is excited to get back into WEC.  Alicia McAninch stated that she also read that we are looking at the possibility of updating the heating and air conditioning system (HVAC) in WEC.  She asked if the classes will have to be moved out of WEC when that project is started.  Retha Coburn stated that if the WEC HVAC project is approved by the Board we do not anticipate having to move classes out to accomplish the work as we will schedule the project during the summer.  Discussion regarding the WEC HVAC project will be held later on this agenda.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions for the Superintendent.  Katherine Ingold noted that the Superintendent’s Report addresses Braille classes being offered through New Mexico State University – Alamogordo (NMSU-A).  She asked if the staff teaching this class at NMSU-A is doing so as an employee of NMSVH or NMSU-A.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Braille class is actually through NMSU-A who is paying the instructor from their budget.  We initially wanted to do this course through Hadley, however the Hadley course is very basic and, due to our proficiency requirements, our staff are well above the level of the Hadley course.  NMSU-A has been receptive to offering the Braille classes outside of the Hadley courses. There were no further questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Report.  Veronica Gallegos noted a change to the retirement date of one employee.  This employee had originally planned to retire at the end of the school year.  However, due to some recent changes she has asked to retire before the end of the school year.  Katherine Ingold asked how that would impact the class that she teaches.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the impact would be minimal as she has been team teaching with another teacher who will take over that class until the end of the year.  President Baland stated that he received a letter of resignation from one of the ECP staff.  He asked if it is appropriate to read that letter at this time.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is an appropriate time if it is her letter of resignation.  The letter reads as follows:
January 28, 2004

Linda Lyle, Principal

New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped

230 Truman Northeast

Albuquerque, New Mexico 87108

Dear Linda;

Please accept this letter as resignation of my position as Teacher, effective February 27, 2004.  My decision to resign was finalized after careful consideration of several factors.

NMSVH has provided a great professional experience and I will miss my co-workers and friends.  If I may be of any assistance in the hiring process of my replacement, please know that I will gladly make myself available to this effort during the next four weeks.

I wish nothing but continued growth and success for NMSVH.

Sincerely,

Dana Marie Cordova, M.Ed.

Cc:  Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Director

        Dave Baland, Board Member

In addition to this letter Dana Cordova sent a personal note to President Baland expressing how much she enjoyed working with his daughter while at NMSVH.  President Baland presented the resignation letter as well as the personal letter to John Williams for filing.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Personnel Report is amended to list Dana Cordova, Instructor under Resignations, and Cynthia Pacheco, Speech and Language Pathologist for the ECP under Resignations.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Report.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – November/December 2003.
President Baland complimented Retha Coburn on her work with our investment portfolio.  Retha Coburn stated that November and December 2003 were very good months.  The State Investment Council continues to run behind because of the many changes that they have experienced.  Their reports are usually received by us 15 days after the month closes.  In October the State Investment Council was 1.5 months behind, November was approximately 1 month behind, and December was about 15 days behind.  So they are catching up.  She stated that it is getting easier to work with the new State Investment Council’s consultants.  She stated that there may be some changes to the December Investment Report because the detail was not available from the State Investment Council when the December report was prepared.  President Baland stated that he understands that the December Investment Report may not be accurate.  Retha Coburn stated that there may not be any changes to the December Investment Report, but the State Investment Council asked that she inform the Board that there is a possibility that their figures are not accurate because of the delay in processing their finalized statement.  President Baland asked if these delays are due to the staff turn over at the State Investment Council.  Retha Coburn stated that the delays are due to the staffing changes and the fact that the consultants are providing information in a different format which requires the State Investment Council to pull the information differently than what they have had to do in the past.  President Baland stated that from reviewing the November and December 2003 Investment Reports it appears that our allocations are very accurate.  It appears that things are going very well with our investment portfolio.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – November/December 2003.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Report for November & December 2003.  She stated that the November 2003 report is a cumulative and the December 2003 is a detailed report.  She referred the Board to the December 2003 report.  She stated that December marks the half way point in our fiscal year.  On the revenue side we were 55.62% of our total budget revenue.  However, we remain under our overall budgeted expenditures.  Page 39 of the presented report indicates that we have used 42.95% of the total budget.  She stated that Superintendent Jennings and her staff continue to operate within the approved budget.  President Baland stated that he feels that Retha Coburn is also responsible for the school being under budget at the halfway point of the fiscal year.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  Alicia McAninch noted that some of the cost centers, specifically equipment and supplies, show that we are over-budget.  She asked if that is going to be a problem during the last half of the fiscal year.  Retha Coburn stated that the mid-level managers and department heads are aware that adjustments will need to be made to their budgets.  We have requested each department submit line item adjustments in writing before the adjustments will be made.  Katherine Ingold asked if the adjustments will be made by moving funds from one line item to another.  Retha Coburn stated that line item adjustments will only be made within each department.  They will not cross departments unless there is a special need and that budget adjustment is approved by the Board.  Alicia McAninch asked for an explanation of the Daniel’s Fund as listed under Restricted Revenue on page 1 of the December report.  Linda Lyle stated that it is a grant that the ECP applied for and received that is supporting a small piece of research that the ECP is doing in conjunction with University Hospital Neurology Department and University Hospital Occupational Therapy Department.  ECP is looking at the impact motor work has on the attention span of a child for learning tasks in the classroom.  The $10,000 listed on page is the grant money being used for staffing to run the motor program.  President Baland asked if revenue from state/government funding, such as Medicaid, USDA, etc., is not fully expended, does it hurt us the following year, or do we send the difference back.  Retha Coburn stated that we will not be under budget at the end of the year.  Our revenue will be zeroed out and our revenue and expenditures will be equal at the end of the year.  There are times during the fiscal year that the revenues and expenditures for Medical, USDA, etc. do not balance, but it will always zero out by the end of the fiscal year.  President Baland stated that the Unrestricted Revenue lists projected unrestricted revenue of $750,000 Portfolio Appr/Depr under the Original Budget column, but the Actual Amount column list the revenue as $943.262.  Do we have to have that line item in the budget?  Retha Coburn stated that she has spoken with NM Department of Finance & Administration (DFA) and NM Commission on Higher Education (CHE) and they want the Portfolio Appr/Depr listed in our budget.  She stated that we can change the amount if the Board has a realistic estimate of what it should be changed to.  President Baland stated that it looks to be 7.0 – 7.5%.  He asked if the State of New Mexico has a standard.  Retha Coburn stated that she is not aware of a standard but would be happy to call the State Investment Council with that question.  President Baland stated that it might be worth discussing.  Should we estimate low to be conservative?  He stated that it would not have an effect on the daily operation of the school.  The estimate could make the budget look really good, or really bad, depending on how the fund goes.  President Baland stated that he would be curious to see if the NM State Investment Council had a standard for estimating Portfolio Appreciation/Depreciation. Retha Coburn stated that she will check with the State Investment Council.  President Baland asked Retha Coburn if she could add a cell to the report that indicates the revenue balance less portfolio appreciation/depreciation.  That would provide a more accurate picture of the revenues.  Retha Coburn stated that the interest also does not impact us so she will also remove that.  President Baland asked if there were any further questions.  There were no further questions.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Dave Baland, the Board moved to approve the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Reports for November/December 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheet, November/December 2003. 
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheet for November & December 2003 and stated that if the Board had any questions she would be happy to answer them.  Alicia McAninch asked Kenalea Johnson if the school districts are responding well to the services that are being provided by Outreach and the fees that they have to pay.  Have attitudes changed regarding fees?  Kenalea Johnson stated that it remains about the same.  There are some schools that are very resentful that they have to pay fees for services.  She has a number of schools that do not want services changed and are fine with the fees that they have to pay.  In most cases there were already pre-existing philosophical beliefs about NMSVH that may be the hindrance.  There are many schools that are paying much more money than others who are never complaining.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has been working closely with the Finance Office on the fees for services issue since Finance generates the billing. She stated that we are being very sensitive to some of the concerns that some of the school districts have communicated.  After meetings with Finance and Kenalea Johnson we have come up with a more standard itemized billing that puts some caps in place.  As we get feedback from the school districts we are open to listening to it and are open to making changes that would help to accommodate the school districts.  President Baland asked if there were any further questions or comments.  There were no further questions or comments.
Has
VIII.
Executive Session.  1020 a.m. to 11:35 a.m., February 6, 2004
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Dave Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:20 a.m., Friday, February 6, 2004, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos (for Hiring of New Certified Staff and Legal Issues).  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:35 a.m., Friday, February 6, 2004 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to hire Justin Burks for the position of full-time 12-month Plant Operations Manager at an annual salary of $43,327.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Helena Travis for the position of Certified Instructor effective March 1, 2004 as a temporary hire for the remainder of the 04-05 School Year at an annual salary of $40,424.00 of which approximately 33 days would be prorated.  (carried unanimously)

IX. Major Focus – NMSVH Nutritionist
Mr. Scott Hayes, contract nutritionist for NMSVH presented a comprehensive overview of the services that he provides to NMSVH.  The student services include addressing special needs of the students, weight and growth issues, coordination of services between therapies, Food Services, nursing and classroom.  In addition to student services he also provides staff services including, technical resources, meal time rounds, menu recommendations, menu analysis, and information for the parent newsletter and bulletin boards.  Mr. Hayes complimented Hilda Candelaria, NMSVH Food Services Manager.  He stated that she is very easy to work with and is very flexible when he provides suggestions for improvements to the student menus.  He stated that it has been his experience that all departments who work with students at NMSVH are dedicated to the students and are very open to the nutritional services that he provides. He thanked the Regents for allowing him to brief them on the services that he provides.  President Baland asked if there were any questions for Mr. Hayes.  There were no questions.  The Regents thanked Mr. Hayes for his presentation and for the services that he provides to the students of NMSVH.
X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Annual Review of NMSVH Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.

Superintendent Jennings explained that Section 10-15-1(D) of the Open Meetings Act requires the Board of Regents to determine annually what constitutes reasonable notice of its public meetings.  NMSVH accomplishes this requirement by annually submitting NMSVH Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution for Board review.  President Baland asked if we comply with reasonable public notice when the Board convenes special meetings, via telephone, to address urgent matters.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we fully comply with the State of New Mexico Open Meetings Act and NMSVH Policy 010 in every case where a quorum of the Board meets.  President Baland asked if telephone meetings are recorded and made available to the public.  Superintendent Jennings stated that everything outside of Executive Session is recorded then transcribed into official minutes by John Williams.  President Baland asked if the language that is contained in NMSVH 010 is standard.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is the standard language taken directly from the NM Open Meetings Act Compliance Guide.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Brian Quintana, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution as presented.  (carried unanimously).
B. Revision to NMSVH Policy 465, Employee Tuition Assistance.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 465, Tuition Assistance that modifies eligibility for tuition reimbursement to all full time employees of NMSVH.  The previous policy limited tuition reimbursement to non-certified, full-time hourly employees.  Superintendent Jennings explained that she feels it is important to encourage our mid-level managers and supervisors to further their education, which would enhance the services that they provide to NMSVH as well as open up opportunities for growth within our organization.  These benefits would be for undergraduate education only.  Katherine Ingold asked if the education has to be work related in order to be eligible for tuition reimbursement.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the education does have to be related to work at NMSVH.  Katherine Ingold asked who makes the decision on what is work related.  Superintendent Jennings stated that applications for tuition reimbursement are submitted to the immediate supervisor, the department director, Human Resources, then the Superintendent.  Employees must submit a degree plan and get prior approval before enrollment.  President Baland asked if this change is being made because the Superintendent wants to encourage increased education or is it being made to address current grievances/requests.  Superintendent Jennings stated that these changes are being recommended for both reasons.  She does feel that it is important to encourage all NMSVH staff to further their education, and we have had some staff express that they would like to further their education and were requesting the assistance of the tuition waiver program.  President Baland asked if work related courses would have to be directly related to their current job description/field.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the course would have to be related to their current position at NMSVH.  President Baland recalled that when we initially drafted this policy Reta Jones, former Board member, had some reservations about the policy.  He stated he could not recall what her reservations were.  Superintendent Jennings explained that Reta Jones was concerned that our policy did not set any financial limits to the education tuition assistance.  A revision to the policy was adopted by the Board that establishes a limit of $1,500 per fiscal year, and not to exceed $750 per semester, per individual.  President Baland asked what the participation numbers are at the present.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have mostly educational assistants participating.  We have 8 students enrolled in the Braille.  Prior to that we would get 2 or 3 staff per year who would take a course or two.  President Baland stated that he just wants to ensure that this would not become a run-away expense issue.  
UPON A MOTION by Brian Quintana, seconded by Dave Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 465, Education Tuition Assistance as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI. Other Items.
A. Capital Outlay.
President Baland stated that from reading the memo prepared by the Superintendent he understands that we cannot count on getting funding from the State of New Mexico for capital outlay projects, and we may not get this funding from the state for a long time.  President Baland stated that he has spoken with Superintendent Jennings on this issue.  Superintendent Jennings indicated that she had spoken with a representative from the Commission on Higher Education who expressed concerns about the current NMSVH fund balances.  This individual feels that our account balances hurt our chances of getting capital outlay money from the state.  President Baland stated that he specifically addressed that issue with the Commission on Higher Education, who informed him that our account balances would not be a consideration when reviewing our requests for capital outlay funds.  Now we are hearing contradictory information.  President Baland asked Superintendent Jennings if anyone has formally told her that our balances would keep us from obtaining state capital outlay funding.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Department of Finance and Administration (DFA) and the Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) did tell Retha Coburn that we were not going to get BR&R funding because of our fund balances.  As far as the other capital outlay projects we have not been told by DFA, LFC, or CHE that we would not get the funding.  But conversations with other agencies that have, or have had fund balances, indicate that there is a great possibility that obtaining capital outlay funding from the state will be difficult while we maintain our account balances.  One school in specific had a difficult time getting capital outlay funding from the state while they maintained fund balances.  But once they spent down their balances they were able to get capital outlay funds from the state.  Superintendent Jennings stated that during conversations she has expressed a concern regarding the existence of residential school programs.  The existence of residential schools across the nation is being questioned.  If for any reason the state decides that residential schools will no longer be supported we need to be in a financial situation where we can continue to provide services to blind and/or visually impaired students in the state.  Spending down our account balances in order to qualify for state capital outlay funds could jeopardize the future of the school.  President Baland concurred with the concerns of the Superintendent.  He stated that he had met with an individual from Santa Fe prior to the beginning of this legislative session and he asked him to address our school and funding with the LFC.  He did speak about this issue and was told to tell us not to feel bad, everyone wants money but everyone is being told no.  Funds are very tight right now with the state.  There are other agencies that are in desperate need of capital outlay funding but are not receiving it.  President Baland stated that if we are taking funding denials from the LFC personally, perhaps we need to step back and take a deep breath and realize that the LFC has some tough decisions regarding funding.  President Baland stated that he also called commercial property people and has set up a lunch meeting to discuss the availability of commercial property in the Albuquerque area that would be suitable to house the ECP program.  He has asked these commercial property people to keep their eyes and ears open for such opportunities.  He stated that another angle would be to find a charitable individual who might want to donate a building to the school.  He stated that he continues to talk to contacts on this issue and is exploring every possible avenue to locate a suitable site for the ECP.  We may also be able to work a building swap with the state.  All of these avenues are worth exploring.  President Baland asked Linda Lyle how bad the space situation is at the ECP.  The ECP will probably remain in its current facility the remainder of this year and next school year at a bare minimum.  He stated that he read the ECP quarterly report which indicates that they have 48 new referrals and 175 students.  Is there a point where the ECP starts to tell families that there is no room?  Linda Lyle stated that we do not tell families no.  We have begun to develop other ways to serve children.  We have identified that we can serve about 40 children at the ECP site without tripping over each other and the equipment.  What we try to do is triage.  We try to decide who needs center based the most, and who can be supported in the public schools with an itinerant model.  Katherine Ingold stated that the last time she visited the ECP she noted that one of the portable classrooms had an office setup in what appeared to be classroom designed space.  Linda Lyle stated that we currently do have an office in one of the classroom spaces.  That space can be easily converted to a classroom when needed.  She stated that she has tried to hold that space because our eligibility criteria states that we have the potential to have a 1st grade classroom.  So far we have not started a 1st grade classroom.  If we use that space for a preschool classroom and then need a space for 1st grade because of our eligibility policy, we will have no place to put the 1st grade class.  Katherine Ingold asked if we have space for another portable classroom.  Linda Lyle stated that the current ECP site does not have any space for another portable classroom, and do not have any more classroom space in the permanent building.  President Baland asked if the ECP could continue to function at their current high levels for the remainder of this year and next school year.  Linda Lyle stated that the ECP will be okay for next school year.  President Baland asked if the ECP would be okay if they had to remain in their present location for a few more years.  Linda Lyle stated that she has not done numbers for the next two years yet.  She stated that the ECP will transition 26 infants from the metro baby program into classroom space in the fall.  The ECP is exiting 13 children.  She stated that she thinks they have worked out a system where families are happy and the ECP is looking okay for next school year.  She stated that she would be glad to get the numbers together for presentation during the next Board meeting.  President Baland asked if Retha Coburn could do a sensitivity analysis on what would happen with different scenarios.  For example different ways to finance capital projects.  Superintendent Jennings stated that even if we wanted to pursue financing for capital projects LFC would still have final approval.  President Baland stated that he understand, but instead of just asking for funding we would show that we are willing to pursue financing options for projects.  He stated that we need to look at the impact of options such as mortgaging a project and then fitting the mortgage into our annual budget, or the extreme option of wholly financing a project from our account balances and determining if we would survive financially after depleting a large portion of our account balances.  Or we could look at a combination of using our account balances for a percentage of the project cost and mortgage the other percentage of the cost.  We need to look at all possible options and project the financial impact of each.  President Baland stated that if he sat on a committee he would probably look at this issue the same way that LFC is looking at it.  If he was getting funding requests from an institution that had large fund balances he would probably question the validity of the request.  He stated that he can see where LFC is coming from.  If we can run some financing scenarios that we can look at it will be easier for the Board to make some decisions that will allow us to address the capital needs of the school.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she agrees that there are number of options that we can look at.  Efforts are continuing to identify a site for the ECP and explore different options that would allow us to obtain the site.  Linda Lyle stated that there is an elementary school site in Albuquerque that has been impacted by changes in demographics over the years.  These changes have resulted in a significant decrease in the student enrollment leaving a total enrollment of only 175 students.  Albuquerque Public Schools (APS) is beginning to look at what they want to do with the school.  The community does not want their children to be displaced so they do not want to close the school.  One option that is being explored is the possibility of make it a magnate school.  There are a lot of proposals for use of that school site.  She stated that it may be beneficial for NSMVH to present a proposal to APS to share use of the facility with the existing elementary school.  We could move into the site and the 175 students could remain there.  President Baland stated that these are the types of options that the Board needs to start looking at.  Superintendent Jennings stated that herself, Retha Coburn, Linda Lyle, and whoever else may be needed, can get together and begin looking at the different options that have been addressed during this meeting.  We could look at costs, timelines, financial impact, and action needed for these different options.  We can then develop an action plan that would allow us to stay on top of the issues and monitor progress.  We can then bring that back to the Board for their review.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels the Superintendent’s plan is good and will provide the Board with something to look at and study.  President Baland stated that he feels that with a “can do” attitude and an overview of options we can make this work.  He asked that Linda Lyle develop a document that lists square footage needs, number of classrooms, fire suppression needs, environment needs, etc.  Linda Lyle stated that educational specs have been supplied to the contract architect.  She will get those educational specs together and provide them to the Board.  
Superintendent Jennings stated that another issue that needs to be discussed is the Watkins Education Center HVAC/Roofing project.  The memo explains that the evaporative coolers on the education center need to be replaced and the roof is in need of repair.  We have two options.  We can replace the evaporative coolers with new units and re-roof the building at a total cost of $75,000, or we can replace the old evaporative coolers with ground level heating and cooling units and re-roof the building with clay tiles at a cost of approximately $500,000.  The installation of ground level heading and cooling is the preferred option as it would provide a more efficient method of heating and cooling for the entire building.  In addition, the removal of the evaporative units from the roof would allow the entire roof to be clay tile.  This would be easier to maintain and would have a longer life span than the method of roofing that is required when evaporative coolers are in place.  Katherine Ingold asked if the $500,000 cost estimate is only for the heating and cooling system.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the roofing is also including in that amount.  Katherine Ingold asked if the education center already has duct work in place for the heating and cooling system.  Retha Coburn explained that part of the existing duct work will be useable and parts of it will not due to age and size.  President Baland asked if the building is uncomfortable during the winter and summer with the existing evaporative coolers.  Retha Coburn stated that there are times when the building is uncomfortable during the winter and summer with the existing system.  President Baland stated that his initial reaction is that while we have a dire need for a new ECP site we should fix the existing system and patch the roof as needed and work with that until the ECP issue is resolved.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she does not worry about the comfort level in the building.  She feels that we have been able to maintain it so that it is comfortable for staff and students.  The most difficult part is the upkeep of the evaporative cooler system.  Katherine Ingold stated that she is concerned about the cost estimate for the ground level HVAC system.  She asked Retha Coburn where we got the estimate figure.  Retha Coburn stated that the estimate was obtained from the architect firm, Alley & Association a number of years ago.  She stated that the existing duct work in the education center is not the size that would be used for an HVAC system.  The existing duct work is much larger than what would be required for a new HVAC system.  Katherine Ingold stated that she would like to see more than one opinion on the cost of the project and usability of the existing duct work.  Retha Coburn stated that if the Board wanted to pursue this type of project we would have the architect draw up the specs as they would be needed when we go out for bid.  The $500,000 figure is just a figure that we used in the memo as an estimate.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is also concerned about putting a small amount of money towards patching the existing roof and it not lasting.  She feels it would be beneficial to get a quality re-roofing job done the first time.  Retha Coburn stated that if we do the re-roofing project now, with the evaporative coolers, there are sections of the roof that are shingled instead of clay tiled.  If we did the re-roofing project as part of the $500,000 estimate HVAC project the entire roof of the education center would be tiled with no sections of shingles.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that if the roof was done as part of the HVAC project the actual cost of the re-roofing would probably be higher than $50,000 estimate due to the materials that would be used.  But it would be a better quality roof.  
12:00 noon – the Board recessed to attend the NMSVH Foundation meeting.  
The meeting reconvened at 1:20 p.m.

President Baland stated that it is his understanding that the Board needs to make a decision on whether we want to replace the evaporative coolers and re-roof the education center at an estimated cost of $75,000 or upgrade to a ground level heating and air conditioning system and re-roof the education center at an estimated cost of $500,000.  Retha Coburn stated that this project is not being brought to the Board on this agenda for an approval vote.  This item is brought to the Board to ensure that they are aware of the capital needs on the campus and the difficulties that we may face in obtaining capital outlay funding from the state.  It would be helpful if the Board could decide on how they want to approach the heating and cooling, and re-roofing that is needed on the Watkins Education Center.  This decision will allow us needed information for financial planning.  She stated that the estimates that are provided are not accurate, however we do know that replacing the evaporative coolers on the education center will be at least $25,000.  This is known because the school has purchased replacement coolers for other buildings within the past couple of years.  The Watkins Education Center has five evaporative coolers that need to be replaced before the beginning of summer.  Eventually we do want to upgrade the Watkins Education Center to a ground level HVAC system.  The majority of the buildings on the campus have already been converted.  The education center is where the students spend the majority of the learning day and it is important that we keep them as comfortable as possible.  President Baland stated that he understands that the roof has to be replaced and mounting new evaporative coolers would be the bare minimum for providing a comfortable atmosphere during the summer months.  President Baland asked if we have the money available during FY-05.  Superintendent Jennings stated that with the increase in our Permanent Fund Distribution we should have the funds available.  Retha Coburn stated that the cost of the re-roofing and new evaporative coolers would come out of the $400,000 that we budget for capital outlay.  We have been re-roofing at least one building per year out of the capital outlay budget.  President Baland stated that if we postponed the re-roofing of the education center this year it would create a backup on projects for next and subsequent years.  Retha Coburn stated that that is correct.  President Baland asked if the $1.6 million Permanent Fund Distribution increase could be used for any purpose within NMSVH.  Retha Coburn stated that it is for operational expenses.  She stated that Superintendent Jennings and herself have been discussing the idea of earmarking that $1.6 million dollars per year, setting it aside, and using it for our capital outlay needs.  President Baland stated that we can then use the $1.6 million Permanent Fund Distribution increase to fix the Watkins Education Center.  Retha Coburn stated that that is correct.  Brian Quintana stated that he feels we need to get the needs of the Watkins Education Center taken care of now instead of patching things up for now and having to readdress this issue later.  Katherine Ingold and Alicia McAninch concurred with Brian Quintana.  President Baland asked James Miyagishima for his opinion.  James Miyagishima concurred with Brian Quintana.  President Baland directed Retha Coburn to begin work on obtaining accurate estimates and specs for the Watkins Education Center project to include re-roofing and the installation of a ground level HVAC system.
B. Quarterly Report on Student Incident and Injury Reports.

Superintendent Jennings stated that the memo provided to the Board is self explanatory but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  She stated that the major change outlined in the memo is the tasking of John Williams with more responsibility in tracking incident and injury reports, data entry, and reports management.  We were having some major problems in these areas and the assignment of these responsibilities to John Williams should eliminate any past problems.  President Baland asked if the Blackbaud software is proving to be unsatisfactory for the incident and injury reports.  Superintendent Jennings stated that John Williams is optimistic that Blackbaud can be made to work for the incident and injury reports.  It is important that the Blackbaud user be provided training and have a willingness to utilize the program.  John Williams has expressed that he is willing to work to make Blackbaud effective in tracking incident and injury reports.
C. School Name Change Update.

Superintendent Jennings reported that she had an opportunity to speak with Representative Terry Marquardt regarding his sponsorship of legislative action to change the name of NMSVH to New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired as approved by the Board.  Representative Marquardt has agreed to sponsor House Joint Resolution 5 which will be introduced before the House of Representative during the current legislative session.  In addition to Representative Marquardt’s sponsorship, Representative Gloria Vaughn has agreed to co-sponsor the legislative action.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Linda Lyle has had conversations with Mr. Gregg Trapp, NM Commission for the Blind regarding this issue.  Mr. Trapp has agreed to work on behalf of NMSVH if there are any opposing views to the school name change from advocacy or consumer groups.  President Baland asked if the NFB has been in touch with the Superintendent regarding the school name change.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has not heard anything from the NFB on this issue.  Brian Quintana asked when the legislative session ends.  Alicia McAninch stated that she thinks it has two more weeks.  Brian Quintana stated that it appears that by the next regular meeting of the Board of Regents our name should be officially changed to New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
Alicia McAninch asked for the Board consideration on changing the March 2004 meeting date.  The meeting is currently scheduled for Friday, March 12.  She stated that she will be out of town on that date and would like to change the meeting date so that she does not miss a meeting.  After discussion the Board directed that the March 2004 meeting date be changed to Friday, March 19.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.

C.
Quarterly Reports, Main Campus, ECP, Outreach, & Personnel Prep


There were no questions or comments.

D.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
E.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

There were no questions or comments.
XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:45 p.m., Friday, February 6, 2004
(Approved March 19, 2004)


(Approved March 19, 2004
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Dave Baland, President
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